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Burials, Your questions answered



Do I own the grave?
No. You purchase the Right of Burial to the grave space, which means that only you or a person of your choice can be buried within the grave. The actual grave belongs to the
Burial Authority, as do the Cemetery grounds.

Can I reserve a grave for use in the future?
No. We do not allow reservation of graves as we do not have enough available space

How many people can be buried in a grave?
New graves for two are dug to a depth of 6 feet, allowing for two full interments plus up to six cremated remains caskets. 

Which way are coffins buried?
Today, in all new graves the head of the coffin is at the end where a memorial can be erected. In other sections of the cemetery, burials may take place differently due to faith and culture requirements.

How soon after a burial can a memorial be erected?
It is advised to wait twelve months before erecting a memorial, this allows time for the ground to settle fully. 

How is a grave dug?
Most new graves are dug by a mechanical digger where the grave can be accessed without driving over graves that are already buried in. Some re-opened graves have to be dug by hand, and some graves may be dug by mechanical digger but only where we can ensure there will be no disturbance of the coffin already buried in the grave. 

Is it true that bodies can be removed from graves?
Yes, this is known as an exhumation. An exhumation can be arranged with the help of the cemeteries team if a family chooses to do this. Before the cemetery team agree to an application, the family is given a full explanation of the exhumation process. Dependent on the religious denomination of the ground, either an exhumation licence issued by the Ministry of Justice or a Church Faculty has to be applied for. The exhumation can only take place if one or both of these is granted. Furthermore, only the owner of the Right of Burial can request an exhumation. Staff from the cemeteries team are present to supervise the exhumation, along with the exhumation contractor, Environmental Health Officer and in some cases the Police. This process may be costly.





Do I have to pay for the ongoing maintenance of the grave?
No. The cost of maintaining the cemetery grounds, and your grave, is included in the fees you pay at the time of a burial. The Council will probably have to maintain your grave for many generations to come, for the fee you pay at the time of the burial, because of this, non-residents pay a higher fee as their council tax does not contribute to the cost of maintaining the cemetery. 

Can cremated remains be interred in a grave?
Yes. When the grave is full. The family may wish to lose a burial space should they wish to inter ashes instead.  No further burials can take place in that grave unless the ashes are exhumed. 

How much does a burial cost?
People who are not residents (who have not paid council tax to Watford Borough Council) have to pay a higher fee than a resident. This is simply because cemeteries cost a great deal of money to develop and maintain, which the authority has to pay from the Council Tax contributions of its residents. People who have paid their Council Tax to other authorities have therefore not contributed towards these costs. The fee for the Right of Burial also includes the purchase of the right to erect a memorial on the grave. 

Please see our web site for current fees. 

Why are graves dug so deep?
Graves have to be dug to a sufficient depth to allow for future burials to take place. Therefore the grave needs to be deep enough to allow not only for the depth of coffins/caskets that will be buried but also to accommodate legal requirements of undisturbed earth to be between each coffin and the amount of earth that must cover the last interment.

Why are there so many different types of graves available?
Some authorities have introduced a wide range of graves to give people as many options as possible when arranging the burial of a loved one. For many the lawn grave is considered to be the best option but for others a more traditional, elaborate and larger type of memorial is required. 

I have a lawn grave, why can’t I put a memorial over the full grave?
The lawn grave was designed on the war grave principle (to have only a memorial of limited size at the head of the grave with the rest of the grave laid to lawn). In this manner the limited area available for burial is best utilised. In addition maintenance is easier to accomplish with large mowing machinery being used to keep the area in a neat condition. These graves are sold on the understanding that only lawn style memorials are erected. Full memorials are only permitted on Traditional graves. 
Care must be taken when selecting the type of grave. If you would prefer a larger, more traditional type memorial you should not opt for a lawn grave.

Can anyone witness a grave being filled?
Yes, but the cemetery will need to be advised of this before the funeral takes place so that they are prepared.





Why have I only been sold a grave for a set period of time?
The law stipulates that graves cannot be sold for more than 100 years and authorities cannot go against that law. Some authorities sell them for a lesser period such as 50 years.  However, the law does permit grant of ownership to be extended and some accordingly write to owners every five years offering the opportunity to 'top-up' their lease. In this manner, the grave can stay in the family for as long as they wish, though ownership will never be issued for more than 100 years at any one time. Even where this topping up option is not offered then you (or your family) can renew the right at the end of the current lease.

I own the grave, can anyone else be buried in it if I don’t want them to?
No. Graves cannot be opened without the permission in writing of the registered owner of the grave. The only exception to this is where the burial is to be that of the registered owner in which case no written authority is required. The law protects your rights as registered owner of the grave. 

My grave is for two people, there is already one person buried, can I now have another two burials in the same grave?
When a grave is purchased to take two full body burials, the depth to which the grave is excavated for the first burial must take into account the need for the second burial. There are legal requirements as to how much earth must be left on top of the last coffin, and it is therefore not physically possible to put an extra coffin into the grave without breaking the law. However, after the grave is full for coffined burial cremated remains caskets or urns may still be buried within the grave.

What happens when the lease expires?
When you buy a grave you purchase the exclusive Rights of Burial in that grave for a set period of time. At the end of the period you should be given the option of renewing the Rights for a further period. It is vitally important that you keep the cemetery office fully informed should you change address otherwise you may not receive a notice of renewal at the appropriate time. 

Also at the end of the period of rights to erect and maintain a memorial the cemetery staff will attempt to contact you to give you the option to renew the lease. Should you not wish to renew the lease or you cannot be contacted the cemetery staff can lawfully remove any memorial after giving a set period of notice for you to remove the memorial yourself. If you decide to renew the lease this may be on condition that the memorial receives a full inspection and stability test and any defects found are repaired. 


Who is responsible for the memorial?
Whilst the burial authority is responsible for maintaining the cemetery in a safe condition you have a responsibility to maintain your memorial in a safe condition throughout the period of the Right to Erect and Maintain a Memorial. If you fail to do this the cemetery staff may take action to make the memorial safe. 
Cemetery staff carry out routine inspections of memorials in the cemetery and when one is identified as being unstable and likely to fall and injure someone it might be cordoned off, laid flat or have a temporary support installed. You will receive a letter in these circumstances and it will be your responsibility to arrange suitable repair. Should your memorial still be under guarantee the memorial mason will be responsible to carry out repair at no extra cost to yourself. Should you ignore the notice sent to you your memorial may well be laid flat and when the lease expires you will not be allowed to renew it until repairs are made. Should no repairs be carried out and after further notification the memorial may be lawfully removed from the cemetery. 
Your memorial mason also has a responsibility to provide a memorial of merchantable quality and to erect it in a safe manner. You should insist that the memorial is erected in accordance with the National Association of Memorial Masons (NAMM) Recommended Code of Practice and seek a guarantee from your memorial mason. 

What happens if/when all the owners have died?
Ownership of the exclusive Right of Burial in a grave can be transferred from a deceased owner via that owner's estate. The means of transfer can be very complex and while there is a set procedure to follow, each case must be looked at individually. If you need to transfer ownership when all owners are deceased you will need to contact the cemetery office where staff will arrange for a transfer to take place with due compliance with law. 

Why can’t I have what I want on the grave?
When a new grave is purchased it is not the ownership of the land itself that is purchased, but the rights to have burials take place in that grave. These rights are sold, or to be more correct, 'granted' together with the rights to erect a memorial on the grave in accordance with the rules and regulations of the cemetery. It is important that you select the cemetery that will provide you with the type of memorial that you require as regulations differ from area to area. This can be checked out by contacting the cemetery office and making enquiries about the choices and options available. 

Why is a permit needed?
Prior to a memorial being erected on a grave space, the written authority of the owner of the grave must be given on a permit / application form, authorising the proposed erection of the memorial. Memorials need to conform to cemetery regulations with regard to size and fixings, and the memorial also needs to be checked for stability under health and safety regulations. The cemetery staff need to check that the memorial conforms to regulations and will be erected in a safe manner. To a certain extent this helps protect your interests although you will remain responsible for the maintenance of the memorial in the future. You may ask your memorial mason for a workmanship guarantee or in fact details of insurance. 
Some authorities will issue a separate Right to Erect and Maintain a Memorial and the purchase of this right will be made on submission of the application to erect a memorial. Other authorities may combine the Memorial Rights with the Burial Rights. 

I want to bury cremated remains into the grave. Why do I have to decide whether there will be any more burials before this can be done?
[bookmark: _GoBack]It is against the law to disturb human remains without licence (including cremated remains in a casket or urn), and therefore no further burials will be possible in the grave until an exhumation licence has been obtained. Cremated remains can be buried in the grave at full depth, in which case they will not be disturbed by further full body burials, but by having to excavate a grave to this depth there will be additional charges for opening the grave.
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